
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, March 1st, 2011.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson 



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member  



Robert Foley, Board Member 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member
Mr. Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Mr. Ed Vergano, Director Department of Technical Services 



Chris Kehoe, Planning Department  



*



*



*

ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF DECEMBER 7, 2010 and JANUARY 5, 2011
So moved, seconded.
Mr. Robert Foley stated I submitted corrections at the work session.

With all in favor saying "aye." 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated minutes are accepted with possible corrections.


*



*



*

CORRESPONDENCE
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated as some of you know this is a new thing that we’re trying, putting the ‘correspondence’, moving it up further on the agenda.  We will deal with that at this particular point.

PB 12-94    a.
Letter dated January 17, 2011 from Peter Amara, AIA requesting Planning Board approval for façade alterations and new signage for the north elevation of Building “D” located at the Cortlandt Town Center located on Cortlandt Boulevard.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we don’t have a Resolution.  Have they been able to talk with architectural…
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked Peter if you want to come up?  I did e-mail Art Clements after the work session and Art Clements said it would be fine for him to deal directly with the architect and that’s the last I heard.  That was only a couple of days ago obviously.

Mr. Peter Amara stated with Amara Associates here on behalf of Acadia Realty Trust, the Cortlandt Town Center, they own the Cortlandt Town Center.  In terms of any correspondence with Art, we have not presented anything to him as of yet but we will in the next day or so.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we refer this back. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we are referring this back.  You’ll have your conversations with him and I think I made that clear at the work session that we want to make sure that there’s some sense of our input from the work session.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I can forward you the e-mail that I sent to Art which I explained the discussion at the work session.

PB 5-08      b.
Letter dated February 1, 2011 from Percy & Barbara Montes requesting the 5th six-month time extension of Preliminary Plat approval for the Montes subdivision located on Radio Terrace.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we approve Resolution 5-11.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 7-10      c.
Letter dated February 11, 2011 from William A. Zutt, Esq. requesting the 1st 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Valeria subdivision located on Furnace Dock Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked did you want to say anything?
Mr. William Zutt responded not on that Madame Chairwoman but on another item if I may.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adopt Resolution #6-11.

Seconded.

Mr. John Bernard stated on the question, Mr. Zutt you included a January 28th letter in our package this time, was there some reason for that?

Mr. William Zutt responded if I knew what it said I could probably answer the question.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I would have included the letter in the packet.  Is it the one about the letter of credit?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded no, that’s another one, that’s the third letter but there’s was another letter to one of the lawyers in asking her to hurry along and get something finished.

Mr. William Zutt responded that could have been just an FYI on one of the conservation easements or something like that.  That was probably just to keep you in the loop, that’s all.

Mr. John Bernard stated I guess since that came through it begged the question, did we ever get that area finalized and surveyed – the trash area?

Mr. William Zutt responded yes, that’s been done.  Actually, that was done back in September.

Mr. John Bernard asked so there is a survey for that?

Mr. William Zutt responded I brought it in, yes.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated there is a survey but we’ve asked them to stake it out just so we can go back out in the field and confirm that what we saw back in the summer was actually the correct area.

Mr. John Bernard stated so in a month or two maybe we’ll see that.  It’s getting warmer.  

Mr. William Zutt stated the instruments were prepared back in the fall actually and everything has been circulated and so forth and I brought in a full scale copy of the survey to Chris yesterday.
Mr. John Bernard responded okay, terrific, thanks.

With all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you have that first 90-day extension.

Mr. William Zutt stated I do have one additional item and that is a second letter that was sent to the Town, actually copied to your Board and the Town Board, with a request unlike any you’ve probably seen before driven by this current strange economic climate.  The applicants posted a 7.8 million dollar letter of credit back in 2008 to guarantee completion of project infrastructure as per state law.  As you know, none of the project construction has been undertaken due to the economy and the letter of credit is nearing its expiration.  We have requested this Board and/or the Town Board to toll a running of the completion period for the project infrastructure and require us not to renew that letter of credit but to reinstate it as a condition of beginning project construction.  I discussed this briefly yesterday with Mr. Klarl and with Mr. Vergano.  In concept, they didn’t have a problem with it.  It occurred to me as well that in order to make that obligation entirely clear and binding on both this owner and any future owner that we could file a declaration in the chain of title, putting the world on notice that no construction could take place unless and until the collateral security were reinstated.

Mr. John Klarl stated no construction or building permit.

Mr. William Zutt stated no construction or building permit, yes, thank you John.  So, I provided a draft declaration to John for his review – I don’t want to speak for him but I think he found it acceptable and in the meantime, I also confirmed what I believed to be the law and that is that there is really no practical reason for the Town to hold the collateral security as long as there’s no construction in progress because that’s what the state law basically says, you can’t foreclose collateral if there’s no project to which it’s a pertinent.  In this particular case there really isn’t.  I believe that the Town would be adequately protected if you granted our request with the condition that we file the declaration I mentioned.

Mr. John Bernard stated Mr. Zutt, for those of us, like myself, who don’t understand the terminology what is that mean “to toll the letter?”

Mr. William Zutt responded T-O-L-L – to suspend.

Mr. John Bernard asked but it’s still in place or it’s not in place?

Mr. William Zutt responded no, the letter of credit right now will expire in a week, ten days, something like that.  We could reinstate it and start a new three-year term running, which is obviously very costly and continues to put 7.8 million dollars on hold to no productive purpose.  What we would like to do is to avoid having to reinstate the letter of credit.

Mr. John Bernard asked so to reinstate it then you would have to pay a percentage of that 7.8 million?

Mr. William Zutt responded we’d have to reinstate all of it.  We would have to reinstate the entire thing before we could begin construction.

Mr. John Klarl stated to follow up on Mr. Zutt’s comments, he called me yesterday about his February 7th letter which we touched on briefly at our work session last Thursday and in that letter Mr. Zutt had alternative ‘a’ and alternative ‘b’ and in touching on it last Thursday night Ms. Taylor said that she favored alternative ‘b’ and so did I as a matter of law.  Bill called yesterday and was trying to think outside the box here given we understand the extenuating circumstances of the economy and we had a meeting today, another staff meeting, we spoke to Mr. Zutt and Mark Eickelbeck…

Mr. William Zutt responded Mr. Eickelbeck’s here tonight.

Mr. John Klarl continued and he joined in our conference call and what we talked about – we’ve never really done this before, what they’ve considered.  We understand why but we haven’t done it before.  We said the letter of credit feature that we have in our Code really is a creature of the Town Board giving it to us.  So, we said that if they wanted to pursue that they really should write a letter to the Town Board to get on a Town Board work session.  We also talked about the declaration which would be a further belt and suspenders in this situation and we also talked about maybe, I think the LC expires March 7th, maybe go to their bank and get a 90-day extension of it and try to wrap up that discussion with the Town Board.  To my mind we’ve never participated in that before but it doesn’t mean we can’t but I don’t want to blaze new trails for the Town Board.

Mr. John Bernard asked are you recommending, John, that this go back to the Town Board and they make the decision on that?

Mr. John Klarl responded we had that discussion today with staff had with the applicant and the applicant’s representatives, yes, we said we would write a simple letter…

Mr. John Bernard stated I would think that would be appropriate.

Mr. John Klarl stated if they want to do something else we understand the thinking but it’s really something the Town Board needs to consider.  I spoke to the Town attorney yesterday after Mr. Zutt and I spoke and he also favored alternative ‘b’ – the first alternative about the three-year tolling would be something new and should be discussed with the Town Board. 

Mr. William Zutt stated I think ultimately it is the Town Board’s call but we would certainly enjoy the support of your Board.  If I could at least report to them that you had no objection to this procedure we might be able to do that.
Mr. John Bernard stated I would have the question – the letter of credit is in escrow to guarantee the Town that the parameters of the approval are met and that the project is built.  Is that…

Mr. William Zutt responded it’s actually there John to guarantee completion of the roads, drainage and utilities.

Mr. John Bernard stated the infrastructure then.

Mr. William Zutt stated exactly right, and we don’t plan to undertake that construction in the foreseeable future and what we’re saying is as a condition of doing that we’d have to reinstate the LC.

Mr. John Bernard stated I certainly understand the burden of having that money locked up, I understand that, on the other hand, it is a project that has been granted approval and when the work would then commence, maybe in a year or five years, maybe there would be no funding available to put that money in escrow.  

Mr. William Zutt stated if that were true we couldn’t begin construction nor could we sell any units, nor could we get any building permits.

Mr. John Bernard asked is there a mechanism then that approval would be withdrawn and we’d start all over again?  Is that what happens?  I’m just trying…

Mr. William Zutt responded the plat has already been signed and filed so the lots exist, the entire layout of the project exists but right now it’s nothing but lines on a page and what we’re offering and proposing to do in return for the relief we’re requesting is to forego any new construction, or any construction for that matter, or the obtainment of building permits.  In order to pull a building permit or be in construction we would have to reinstate the full 7.8 million dollar letter of credit.

Mr. John Klarl stated that would be the essence of the declaration we described before.

Mr. William Zutt responded precisely.

Mr. John Klarl stated if someone did a title search, they’d see this declaration that says “hold it, the 7.8 million dollar letter of credit has been pulled, but if you put a shovel in the ground or you try to attempt to apply for a building permit, you’d have to post that 7.8 million dollar letter of credit.”

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are you saying that the 7.8 million dollars – I thought I understood better last time but I think I’m becoming a little bit confused – that 7.8 million sort of disappears from the picture altogether?

Mr. William Zutt responded only temporarily.

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s not posted for the bank…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked temporarily meaning what?

Mr. William Zutt responded meaning before we can get a building permit or before we could begin construction of the project we would have to bring in a new letter of credit.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but temporarily could be six months, six years.  That’s what I’m trying to figure out.  We don’t really have a time frame for that.

Mr. William Zutt stated I understand.  I think the real variable here, Ms. Taylor, is the economy.  I think that’s what’s driving this and that’s why I said this is an unusual request.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so, in terms of process, Bill, you’ve got to go to the Town Board, get them to agree to one of your recommendations, then do you come back here and we amend the Resolution to say that there is no…

Mr. John Klarl responded we’d do a Resolution.

 Mr. William Zutt stated you could do it.  I’m not sure it’s necessary but to complete the record I think it would be wise to do that.

Mr. John Klarl stated to memorialize what occurred.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked it sounds like your first step is to go to the Town Board?

Mr. William Zutt responded I thought we should come here first because it was your Board that imposed that requirement initially and I thought that making the request to you, it’s an area with which your Board is more familiar and your counsel and I thought it made more sense to go to you first instead of leapfrogging to the Town Board. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked wasn’t that a condition of approval thought?

Mr. William Zutt responded yes, and it was met.

Mr. Peter Daly asked wouldn’t we have to vote on it to make it not a condition of approval?

Mr. William Zutt responded the condition was met and because of the extraordinary financial circumstances that you’re all familiar with, it just makes no economic sense to begin the construction of this enormous project at this time and that’s the reason for the request.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked but the approval still stands subject to the Town Board doing some action that negates the need for your temporary letter of credit?

Mr. William Zutt responded that’s correct.  I guess, really I’m just asking for your support for our request so I can carry that request to the Town Board. 

Mr. Ed Vergano asked one important question for our legal counsel; could they sell lots during that period?  You mentioned about a building permit and no construction but what about the sale of lots?

Mr. William Zutt responded if it’s not already in the declaration we’ll put it in there.  There will be no lot sales either.

Mr. John Klarl stated you’ve got to further condition.

Mr. John Bernard asked so worst case scenario, let’s say that the economy is bad for quite a while and let’s say that after five years the economy gets better but the developer, the applicant decides not to build this project then that property then will be laying there in perpetuity with this all platted out, it will be restricted in that sense, with an approval that then really can’t be acted on.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the approval would expire with whatever time limits we’ve set up…

Mr. John Bernard asked that’s what my question was.  At what point does it expire?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded whatever number of extensions we agree with the new rules.  I don’t know what they are. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated they’re not going to be coming back with extensions if the project is pretty much done. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated it’s approved, it’s filed.  It exists.

Mr. William Zutt stated I think the answer to your question Mr. Bernard is in an obscure section of the New York State town law and it’s amazing how many obscure sections I find because of the economy but there is a section, John you can check this, it think it’s in 278 or old section 278, it may have been renumbered – if a plat remains undeveloped for a certain number of years after its filing, the town has the authority, the right but not the obligation to require the owner to come in and apply or reapply for subdivision approval.

Mr. John Bernard asked to reapply under current regulations?

Mr. William Zutt responded right.

Mr. John Bernard stated and yet, we had that same situation over by the supermarket.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated with the lots of record on Jefferson.

Mr. John Bernard asked is that different?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded it’s the first I’m hearing about this John, you have an opinion?  Behind ShopRite.

Mr. John Bernard stated it’s another Kirquel property.

Mr. William Zutt stated may I make a practical suggestion and acknowledging, I don’t have a very specific answer to your question but it’s a very good question, that you support our request to the extent that the tolling period, the suspension period does not exceed three years.

Mr. John Klarl stated I think that’s the request in the letter actually.

Mr. William Zutt stated that way you know what the outer limit is to answer your question Ms. Taylor and you have a control in place.

Mr. John Bernard asked and after that three-year period then what happens?

 Mr. William Zutt responded at that point we would have to come back in and file the letter of credit, the 7.8 million dollar letter of credit.

Mr. John Bernard asked or lose the approval?  That’s what I’m wondering.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there has to be some level of finality to this. 

Mr. William Zutt stated I understand.  I’m trying to work up on it.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked why are we discussing this if it’s not on the agenda?  Why wasn’t it put on the agenda?  We’re doing this on the fly here and it’s not an agenda item.  We need to discuss it at our work session and I don’t think we should entertain any more discussion about it. 

Mr. William Zutt stated I think the only reason it’s on, is I sent in a letter. 
Mr. Steven Kessler stated and then it should have gotten on the agenda as correspondence.

Mr. William Zutt stated and then Chris called me up and said “we’re going to be talking about this so…”

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we really weren’t going to be talking about it that’s why it’s not on the agenda.  What’s on the agenda is what is going to be talked about.  There is a new, I don’t know whether you’ve seen it, but there is some new procedural things that we adopted at the beginning of the year and what happens is with things that are brought to us in the way that you’re bringing them without being on the agenda, will not be discussed.  You can bring us anything you want on the night of the meeting but it will not be discussed.  That’s not going to happen anymore.  Anything that needs to be discussed has to be in our packets that we have seen by the work session.  So, at the work session we discuss all the things that we have seen or heard about and nothing new gets thrown in on the actual night like tonight, our regular meeting session.  Everything from now on – I don’t know whether you got that information but I had asked that it be circulated to all the attorneys and developers who regularly frequent our meetings that we have made some fairly significant changes.

Mr. William Zutt stated I appreciate your need for some sense of organization.  I did understand that this was discussed at your work session last week. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it wasn’t really discussed.

Mr. John Klarl stated I told them it was discussed in less than 14 seconds. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it was not really discussed.  The letter had appeared but it was not discussed so we didn’t know what the situation would be with this.  The point is I think what you can take away from here is that you could go to the Town Board and ask them for their support in terms of that and they can get back in touch with us and it could be available for discussion by the time of our next meeting.  Right now, I agree with Steve, that we don’t want to start this early breaking the new initiatives that we…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated but it would be customary for the Planning Board to authorize staff to prepare a letter to the Town Board for the Town Board’s opinion on this matter.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that fine.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated that would be customary.

Mr. John Bernard stated but without a recommendation from us I don’t see how we could recommend pro or con. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated exactly.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’ll make a motion to do that, just for the record.

Mr. William Zutt stated thank you for your time anyway.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I would like staff to let us know, maybe at the next meeting, if an application is in abeyance for a period of time, I believe there is something in the Code where it becomes moot and I think besides the example that John may have offered there was another one a few years ago of commercial mixed-use at Lockwood and Old Oregon Road, I believe…

Mr. Ed Vergano stated we would need to research that because there are many lots of record throughout our Town that have been in existence for decades and decades. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated but this was an approved site plan that then it wasn’t finalized…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated site plans would be different than subdivisions.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I’m talking about subdivisions.

Mr. Robert Foley stated okay. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and I think the Board would need to have the benefit of the research that you’re going to do on this because one of the things when we go to all these various training sessions and lectures and seminars, one of the things that they do talk about is how things change over time, that whole business with cumulative impacts.  You approve something in 2011, if it doesn’t get developed until 2015 things change.  Nothing is static and remains the same forever.  If this goes on for a fairly lengthy period of time, say beyond three years that might necessitate, even though the lots were approved, certain other changes might have to be made.  Again, it might necessitate a new application.  You know what I’m saying?

Mr. William Zutt responded I do.  I understand completely, believe me.  I sit on your side of the table just north of here so I know exactly what you’re talking about.  I understand the variables.  I thank you for your time and for the extension.
Ms. Bernis Nelson stated and I live at Valeria.  As you all well know I have close to 30 years of municipal law experience and I currently serve corporation counsel of the city of Newburgh.  What I want to speak to, as I think an issue which I think has actually been addressed by two of the Board members; Mr. Rothfeder and Mr. Bernard.  Remember that the letter of credit which was posted was a pre-condition of a signing of the plat before it was filed.  It is not a pre-condition to the issuance of a building permit and so therefore, the theory of tolling until a building permit is issued, I do not think supported in the law.  I’d be interested to see the research has been done.  If in fact the applicant is asking for the letter of credit to no longer be required to post it, I think at the same time he would be asking for a withdrawal of the plat approval because that plat approval, there’s been some discussion here, is of record, it remains of record, forever actually, once it is filed that filed plat.  The issue of three years is an issue under town law and city law and village law which is that a municipality reserves the right three years after a plat is filed to re-zone property.  So, if you wish to decide that lots had to be larger or there could be clustering, the Town Board could come in and make a change.  I’m not quite sure what the support is.  I read the letter that was in the record from Mr. Zutt and I could not come to what the legal support was for this theory of tolling and I would think before the Planning Board or the Town Board considers this you need to have firm legal basis on what you’re doing.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but Bernis, we don’t have the standing, as you just heard, to make this decision, it’s the Town Board so your arguments…

Ms. Bernice Nelson stated I don’t think it is a Town Board decision.  I think it’s your decision.  I think it’s your decision because you are the one who required the posting of the letter of credit as a pre-condition to the signing of the plat which was done going on three years ago.  So, what you would be doing is saying “I’m taking one condition of plat approval off the table and it’s not going to be required but all the others are.”  I think you have to look at very seriously at this; the legal, I think you need to do some serious research on this matter before you because what it would do is a slippery slope.  It would mean “okay, we don’t have to have a letter of credit up.  We don’t have to have this up.  We don’t need to have that up.”  All your conditions would fall.  You see, it’s a condition of plat approval it’s not a condition of issuance of a building permit.  I just urge you to look at it carefully.

Mr. John Bernard stated thanks for your comments Bernis.  We’ll have everyone look into it.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I have to say I’m a little concerned about that too.  About taking pieces of it of something that was approved and then saying “we’ll suspend that part for now.”  I don’t know the law but…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but there’s nothing going on there.  I think I can understand if something were going to happen.  What we’re saying is we’re just leaving this the way it is pretty much.  There’s no building going on.  There’s nothing happening on that property.  They won’t even be able to sell lots.  It’s almost in a state of…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we’ve taken no action here.  The letter of credit stands.  You have to fund that letter of credit unless there’s some event that has some basis in the laws as a regulation that allows you to suspend that letter of credit. 

Mr. William Zutt stated let’s be very clear.  The plat was signed and filed almost three years ago.  Every single condition of final plat approval, every single one, including posting of the letter of credit was met.  We’re at a point now, where because of what’s the expression? “Extreme times requires extreme measures.”  I’m admittedly creating a remedy for a situation that is almost unprecedented.  That is exactly what I am proposing to do and I am trying to do it in a way that absolutely protects the Town.  This isn’t a lawyer’s trick admittedly but it’s new. 

Mr. John Bernard asked where’s the Town’s protection in this?

Mr. William Zutt responded the Town’s protection John, Mr. Bernard, is that no lots can be sold and no building permit can be issued and no construction can take place without the reposting of the 7.8 million dollar letter of credit and if you can’t do any of those things the property isn’t worth a heck of a lot.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated it seems logical that at this point then just for the Planning Board to refer this back to staff for further evaluation to investigate the legal and the technical issues. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked does this preclude the fact that letter of credit may have to be more than 7.8 when you actually want to get started?  In three, four, five years the lot changes in terms of the cost of building.

Mr. William Zutt responded theoretically it could or it could also drop.  It all depends.  It depends on a variety of different things. 

Mr. Steven Kessler asked and you’d be amenable to that as well?

Mr. William Zutt responded I think we’d have to be.  I think we’d have to acknowledge that possibility yes.

Mr. John Bernard stated I don’t like this at all.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated even if no building has begun or nothing’s been done, it’s sort of cherry picking out of an approval and that concerns me.

Mr. John Bernard stated we need some wiser heads to look into this.

Mr. William Zutt stated admittedly this is being thrown at you at the eleventh hour and I apologize for that.  I did write the letter several weeks ago and, as I said, I’m here tonight to answer your questions.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and this is the reason why we decided some time ago, we don’t want to have these types of discussions on the fly.  It’s just not a good thing.

Mr. William Zutt stated I’ve got a little research.  I’ll send you copies of what I have.  Goodnight.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I make a motion to refer this back to staff for further research.

Mr. John Bernard asked what are we referring back?   It’s not on the agenda.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated technically you’re right. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated we’re referring the letter that was dated February 7th, 2011 from William Zutt to the Town Planning Board and we’re not acting on it, we’re referring it back to staff for further consideration and possible discussion with the Town Board.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and possible inclusion on a future agenda.

Mr. Robert Foley stated when that occurs, if we, as Board members, could receive any research or legal opinions from staff by that work session or before.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
PB 21-05    d.
Letter dated February 19, 2011 from Jesse Stackhouse and John DeIulio requesting the 3rd ninety-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Hillside Estates subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Mr. John Bernard stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we approve Resolution 7-11.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Jesse Stackhouse stated I’d just like to say thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re welcome.


        e.
Receive and file the 2010 Planning Board Annual Report

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we receive and file the 2010 Planning Board annual report.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARINGS (ADJOURNED) 

PB 10-06    a.
Public Hearing: Application of Sammy Musa Eljamal of Best Rent Properties for Amended Site Development Plan approval and for Tree Removal and Wetland Permits for the construction of a new access drive on the south side of the site and for a proposed 1,728 sq. ft. convenience store and a 1,200 sq. ft. addition to the car wash at the existing gas station/car wash located on the south west corner of Route 6 and the Cortlandt Town Center Access Drive as shown on a 1 page drawing entitled “Site Plan, Proposed Site Improvements” prepared by Bohler Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated August 24, 2009 (see prior PB 25-90 & 42-94). THIS PUBLIC HEARING WILL BE ADJOURNED TO THE MAY 3RD MEETING AT APPLICANT’S REQUEST.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is going to be adjourned per the applicant until our May meeting. 
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adjourn this until May 3rd.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 20-08    b.
Public Hearing: Application of James Meaney of Green Materials of Westchester Inc., for the property of George Liaskos, for Site Development Plan Approval for a special trade contractor for a stone crushing masonry material for aggregate operation on a 3.95 acre parcel of property located at the corner of Albany Post Road and Old Albany Post Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan” prepared by John Lentini, R.A. dated August 20, 2008 (see prior PB 26-97).

Mr. John Lentini stated I’m the architect for Mr. Meaney, Green Materials of Westchester.  We’ve been adjourned for a year and a half as a result of a Moratorium of the Town had directed pretty primarily towards this one project.  There were two projects at the time that were brought up in terms of undesirable to the Town.  I prepared a little history and I provided it to Mr. Vergano.  If you’d like I can briefly tell you how we got to where we are today.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we would like you to briefly tell us whatever it is you spoke about.

Mr. John Lentini stated this particular site was subject to Planning Board application 26-97 between 1997 and 2007 to build a hotel.  As the result of that construction a portion of rock gap had to be taken down.  Actually, it was about the other way around because I was involved at the beginning and the rock was unstable and George felt he had to take it down and the state didn’t have any money.  It was “once we take it down, what do we do with it?”  He had an idea to build a hotel.  It turned out he couldn’t afford to build it there and in July of 2008 we approached the Town to change it to a Special Trade Contractor and our initial discussions were in fact what we want to do is a Special Trade Contractor and we went to the Zoning Board prior to filing with the Planning Board and got a favorable Resolution that in fact we were a Special Trade Contractor.  We filed in August of 2008 with the Planning Board and after several attempts to get a public hearing we met several delays.  The project was wrought with delays; weather delays, and finally we were able to have a public hearing.  We had a site inspection and we were in the process of demonstrating to the Planning Board that we could comply with whatever had come up at the time, one of the bigger items was noise and dust and we provided a sound study survey of the noises coming out of the site white operating equipment and that was the end of it because the Moratorium stopped us dead in our tracks.  I’m not sure where we stand right now.  I believe we want to pick it up from there believing that we still have the right to have this yard here.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the Board has received a memo which updates us in terms of what you just discussed before us and it appears that because the Town Codes have been changed you are no longer eligible to crush materials on that site.  The Code specifically prohibits the crushing of rock and raw material in that particular location.  I would have assumed that they would have sent this specific informational letter to you.  If you didn’t get it, that’s what we got and so at this point we don’t feel that we can move this along until some additional discussion is had as to your eligibility.  As far as we are concerned, you’re not eligible to crush rock there and so we can’t move this application further at this point. 

Mr. John Lentini responded I understand.  We filed a year before the Moratorium and then it took a year and a half to change the zone so we felt we had rights from the basis of our initial filing. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated our counsel Mr. Klarl will have to update you in terms of the legal status of this but that’s his job not mine.

Mr. John Klarl asked Mr. Lentini, did you get a copy of Mr. Hoch’s memo to the Planning Board dated January 31?
Mr. John Lentini responded I don’t think I did.  I saw a letter from Mr. Woods to Dan Pagano.

Mr. John Klarl stated no, there was a memo by Mr. Hoch, who’s our head of Code Enforcement, to the Planning Board and in essence he goes over the two Zoning Board of Appeals applications you were talking about.  He said he knows that there’s a public hearing scheduled for tonight, actually it was scheduled for February 1st and due to the snow we’re here tonight, and he says “I’m writing the Planning Board to advise that the applicant’s proposed use is not permitted under the Town Zoning Ordinance and specifically under Local Law 12-2010.  For these reasons it does recite below, I do not believe that your Board, the Planning Board, should process this application.”  Essentially, he says basing his determination on two prior Decision and Orders, what we call D&O’s of the Zoning Board of Appeals; there was one in case #23-08 which was adopted in August of 2008; there was another Zoning Board of Appeals case #6-09 when a D&O was adopted September 15th, 2010.  One decision was in ’08 and one was in ’10.  He goes through the two Zoning Board of Appeals cases; the first one he talks about is an application by Mr. Meaney to as to “whether or not the demolition/distribution of concrete aggregate constitutes a Specialty Trade Contractor” and he indicates that “the applicant received a favorable Decision and Order from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  The Zoning Board of Appeals wrote that the applicant has proved sufficiently to this Board that under the Town’s table of permitted uses, Special Trade Contractors etc, and under the SIC manual the applicant’s business of demolition/distribution of concrete aggregate is a Specialty Trade Contractor.”  The applicant received a favorable D&O.  then, in the next case, Zoning Board of Appeals case #6-09, which is the second interpretation application it was brought by DOTS, the applicant was approached to bring the application and he didn’t want to bring it so DOTS brought it to determine what constitutes the demolition/distribution of concrete aggregate as that term was used in the Zoning Board of Appeals’ 2008 D&O.  The reason for the subsequent DOTS interpretation application is that “the 2008 interpretation was based upon certain statements made the applicant’s professionals that the applicant intended to crush, demolish road sections from the nearby massive Route 9 project in Peekskill being undertaken by New York State.  However, in late 2009, DOTS was advised that the applicant intended to truck to the site large rocks and boulders and crush them into small stones that could be used for aggregate.”  Therefore, there was a public hearing in March 2009 before the Zoning Board of Appeals and at the next Zoning Board of Appeals meeting on April 15, 2009 the Board was prepared to discuss and propose a Decision and Order when they took note that the Town Board had adopted a Moratorium so, therefore, the Zoning Board of Appeals was prohibited from processing among other things, interpretation applications.  The second interpretation application was adjourned until the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting on August of 2010 where the Moratorium had expired on July 31, 2010, I believe Mr. Vergano knows that, and the Town Board adopted Local Law 12-2010 in July 2010.  Mr. Hoch writes and tells us that the new legislation specifically says that Specialty Trade Contractors are allowed by Special Permit only in the HC-Zone, this zone.  In addition, definitions were determined and among the definitions, Specialty Trade Contractors were limited to the following: “they undertake activities of a type that is specialized in the building industry and that not require the processing of raw materials.”  That was key language in the new Local Law that Specialty Contractors cannot process raw materials.  For those reasons, and it’s a long memo from Mr. Hoch to us, he says that “the applicant cannot pursue an application before the Planning Board for site plan approval, for a Trade Contractor, for a stone crushing masonry material for aggregate operation.”  He said the use is not permitted on the property.  Obviously, we think the applicant may not absolutely agree with everything that Mr. Hoch has written to us about and obviously you have your attorney here tonight and obviously one of your remedies is to go back to the Zoning Board of Appeals and tell the Zoning Board of Appeals “I think my application should be processed before the Planning Board.”  But, right now…
Mr. Daniel Pagano stated but John, respectfully, I have the transcript on that Zoning Board of Appeals meeting and really what’s being said there is actually untrue.  I was there at that Zoning Board of Appeals meeting.  I have the transcript from that meeting and at that meeting actually what happened at that meeting when John Flandreau was there was that the Zoning Board of Appeals actually rejected even putting that application and reconsidering it saying because the applicant didn’t request it, it was improperly before them and they denied even to consider it.  There was no other Zoning Board of Appeals application.  

Mr. John Klarl stated there were two Zoning Board of Appeals applications.

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded no, Town tried to bring one back, yes.

Mr. John Klarl stated there’s only two D&Os.  You’ve talked about a determination made there was only two D&Os.  There may have been colloquy that night but there’s no D&O.  We have two D&Os for the Zoning Board of Appeals.
Mr. Daniel Pagano responded that’s going to be very interesting later on when we’re in court about that because that’s absolutely just absurd, respectfully.

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s not absurd, it’s the truth.

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded it’s absolutely absurd.  If you read the transcript, John, that’s not what happened.  The Board clearly…

Mr. John Klarl stated you’re talking about people having some discussion.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated the discussion says they weren’t even considering it and now you have a decision.

Mr. John Klarl stated there were two decisions.

Mr. Daniel Pagano asked how could there be a decision on August 2010 that we didn’t even know nothing about?

Mr. John Klarl asked you knew nothing about August 2010?

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded nothing.

Mr. John Klarl asked how could you not know anything about it?

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded how can I not know?  I’ll tell you right now.  We had no knowledge of any meeting in August 2010 regarding my client’s application or anything.  How about that?

Mr. John Klarl stated as a matter of fact, the decision was that DOTS withdrew the application.

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded we knew nothing about it.  We were never informed.  I don’t even know what it’s about.  It involved our property yet we were never told about it.

Mr. John Klarl stated I’d obviously have to go back and take a look at the notice provisions of the…

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated there’s no notice.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are you saying you were not at that meeting?

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded absolutely never notified.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked not there, is that what you’re saying?

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded we were not there and knew nothing about this August 2010.  We knew nothing about this.  That’s interesting, very interesting, by the way.  This is going to go on here.  John, you should know this, this case law court of appeals.  We had an application prior to a Moratorium being enacted.  My client has paid – how much did you pay?  Two thousand dollars for this application?  Two thousand dollars for his application accepted by the Town.  We have a right to have a decision.  If your decision’s going to be because we changed the zoning we can’t approve your site plan then so be it.  Make a decision, but make a decision because we have a right to a decision, because we have elsewhere to go for redress.  I don’t want to just go on and on and on with this merry-go-round that’s trying to be implemented here to bring no decision because you don’t want to have one.  Do I have to file an article 78 just so you guys make a decision?

Mr. John Klarl stated Mr. Hoch…

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded who is Mr. Hoch…why is that, he has legal interpretation?  He’s at Zoning Board of Appeals now?

Mr. John Klarl responded yes, that’s how you get to the Zoning Board of Appeals, as you know Mr. Pagano.  You first go through the administrative agency and if turn down and obviously…

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded right, I’m waiting for you guys to turn us down for two years now I guess.

Mr. John Klarl stated well, Mr. Hoch has made a very clear presentation and determination here that he believes that the use that’s proposed…

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded he’s not here.  He’s made a presentation, he’s not even here John.

Mr. John Klarl responded his memo’s here.  

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded well, I haven’t seen the memo.  That’s nice.  Is this the same memo that the Chairman was referring to that was brought forth because the facts of this case at this time – is it the same memo that the Chairwoman referred to as what the Board had read to bring up to speed as the status of this case?  Is that the same memo I guess?

Mr. John Klarl responded I think she referred to the same memo, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Daniel Pagano asked can we get a copy of that memo?  It’s January 31st, we’re here on March 3rd and we haven’t seen it.

Mr. John Klarl stated obviously you should have had it February 1st at our last meeting but there was no meeting with the snow. 

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated I got the notice that came today with – but no memo.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we obviously cannot resolve this here.  I think that as far as this Board is concerned we are not going to move any further with this until some decision is made and you’re clear on what it is or not…

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded respectfully, if the Board wants to adopt Ken Hoch’s memo – we’re not going to consider this because we don’t think the zoning – because the new zoning doesn’t allow him than fine, but make a decision, whatever it is.  I’m not saying you have to approve my plan, that’s up to you people.  I’m not here to tell you what to approve and what not to approve but my God, my client paid $2,000 for an application, he’s waited two years and now you’re going to tell him what, we’re going to table it forever.  That’s what you’re doing.  I would like to make it a record because I have no problem, respectfully…I’m sorry, please.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we were not there at the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting that you’re referencing back in August.  We were not there.  We were waiting for something from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  What we have is what we have, what you just heard tonight.  Based on what we have, we don’t feel we can move any further with this until something more definitive happens.  Again, our recourse is to refer this back, let you guys do your legal interpretations or whatever you have to do before you come back to us because until something much more definitive happens, since you disagree with Mr. Hoch’s interpretation, it’s not…

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded I haven’t even seen it actually.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes, but based on what we’re saying here, you clearly disagree.  You think you should be able to move forward and based on his advice to this Board and the fact that the law now says or the Code says you can’t process there, what are we supposed to do?  Say “okay, well you can.”  We have to go by the Town Code.

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded no, but people can put applications in, the Code doesn’t permit it than what would you get is get a rejection.  I’m asking when can I get a rejection letter John so that we can say the administrative effort has been done so we can go somewhere else? 
Mr. John Klarl responded there’s a rejection letter if you want to call it that from Mr. Hoch tonight.

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded can the Town just write me a letter identifying that this is a rejection letter and this is…

Mr. John Klarl stated we’ll be happy to give you a copy of Mr. Hoch’s memo.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated that would be your representation that this is now – we have exhausted our administrative remedies with the Town of Cortlandt?
Mr. John Klarl stated no, it will be a memo that says that Mr. Hoch’s memo is a determination by the Department of Technical Services as to the whether or not this is a permitted use and whether or not an application should be processed before this Board.  It’ll be an administrative determination by Mr. Hoch as contained in his memo.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated just for the record also, what this Planning Board is waiting for was the interpretation of a Special Contractor’s Yard which was done in August of ’08 and then when that wasn’t really to the liking of some people they did a whole sorts of things to change that but we still had this decision.  I was at this meeting in August of 2008, the only Zoning Board of Appeals meeting where a decision was rendered that I’m aware of.  Mr. Hoch wasn’t there.  Mr. Hoch wasn’t at the subsequent meeting in March of 2009 where the office of Technical Services tried to get their own new interpretation because they didn’t like it of this decision that was released in August of 2008 and the Zoning Board of Appeals quite clearly on the record rebuffed them and told them that the applicants aren’t open it up, we’re not opening it up and that’s clearly in the language of the transcript.  It was in the transcript that was provided to me by the Town.  Now, there’s a new fantasy spin here of Mr. Hoch – maybe we should put him under oath and have him write that actually, as an affidavit I hope – is just pure fantasy, respectfully.

Mr. John Klarl stated and respectfully, it’s not pure fantasy.  It’s grounded in his review of the Code versus the permitted use and obviously you’ve had both D&Os, you’ve worked on this matter…

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded I have not had both – I have one, only one because the second one in March 2009 you’re referring to right?  What you’re saying was adjourned August 2010?

Mr. John Klarl responded one was decided in September of 2010.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated now it’s September.  I thought it was August of 2010 I’m sorry.

Mr. John Klarl stated the first Decision and Order was August 2008.  The second Decision and Order was September 15th, 2010.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated the second one is now September 2010.

Mr. John Klarl stated as you know the Zoning Board of Appeals was essentially staved by the Moratorium from April of 2009 until rendering their decision of 2010…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated just for the record, the memo says there was a meeting on August 18th, the decision may have been at the subsequent meeting, but there was a meeting on August 18th.

Mr. John Klarl stated and that night the D&O was adopted that night which withdrew the application because they said in light of the enactment of Local Law 12 the Zoning Board of Appeals felt there was no sense for pursuing that application  for an interpretation, so they withdrew that night. 

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated but we weren’t there, that wasn’t us.

Mr. John Klarl stated it was the DOTS’s application if you recall, the applicant didn’t want to bring the application so DOTS brought it.  If you recall, on the second Zoning Board of Appeals case the applicant was approached to further discuss with the Board as to what constituted the demolition/distribution of concrete aggregate, the applicant failed to bring the application and therefore DOTS then brought the application.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated that’s not my client or me.  We didn’t do that. 

Mr. John Klarl stated yes, DOTS did.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated yes, but that’s not us.

Mr. John Klarl stated it was DOTS you’re right.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated right, it’s not us and we had no knowledge of that.

Mr. John Klarl stated if you recall, Mr. Vergano, I know things get a little fuzzy over the years but the applicant was approached by the Town to bring the interpretation application, failed to bring it, so the Department of Technical Services brought the application.

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded yes, but that’s not us. 

Mr. John Klarl stated we agree it’s not you.  We’ll stipulate you are not DOTS.

Mr. Daniel Pagano asked I don’t understand why is that somehow binds my client and this application on his property?
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated my sense of why that DOTS did it and maybe I’m incorrect, but it was because there was still some problem about what exactly was going to occur there and how long it was going to happen for.  Is it going to be in perpetuity or is it supposed to be limited to specifically to the project on Route 9?  Was it going to be that they just carry stuff back and forth between the site and Route 9?  At some point, apparently, the discussion grew into “let’s bring stuff from all over.  We’ll have a different type of operation that can go on beyond the Route 9 project” and because you were going to be bringing things; rock and other stuff from every place and having to crush it there, then there was a no – in a sense it almost became a new application.  It wasn’t exactly the same application that had originally been presented.  This is why the further need for interpretation necessitated that second meeting with Zoning Board of Appeals.

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded right, but at the first Zoning Board of Appeals meeting – actually at that second Zoning Board of Appeals meeting we stayed clear on the record that we were willing to bound by whatever presentations were made in the original application, stick to the original application, we were clear about that.  Because, both myself and Mr. Lentini stated on record and it was clear to the Zoning Board of Appeals on that night, that that was not the case, that we were not opening up any further than what our original application was.  We were clear, crystal clear about that.  That’s also on the transcript so I don’t know what is going on here, honestly.  I think maybe Mr. Hoch should read the transcript perhaps and then reflect on his memo John, honestly.

Mr. John Klarl stated Mr. Hoch looked at the record.

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded I hope he did.  This will be pretty interesting.  What I’m asking for is that – are you saying on the record then, John, that Mr. Hoch’s letter is the final determination of the Town of Cortlandt that this is now…

Mr. John Klarl responded I’m saying on the record that Mr. Hoch’s determination is an administrative determination of the Department of Technical Services, Code Enforcement Division.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated and therefore we have exhausted our administrative remedies then?

Mr. John Klarl responded no, you obviously have other remedies.  You can go to the Zoning Board of Appeals for example.

Mr. Daniel Pagano asked so you’re saying we should go to the Zoning Board of Appeals?

Mr. John Klarl responded that’s why I started to say when Mr. Lentini sat down and you stood up that obviously if you want to make the arguments that you’re talking about making, you could make that before the Zoning Board of Appeals if you believe that this application is properly before this Board but Mr. Hoch has told us in no uncertain terms that he believes that “the Board should not process this application as the proposed use is not permitted under the Zoning Ordinance and specifically Local Law 12.”
Mr. Daniel Pagano asked so you’re saying we should go to the Zoning Board of Appeals now as our final?

Mr. John Klarl responded that’s a remedy you certainly could – once you have an administrative determination by someone like Mr. Hoch, the next step from there, as you know Mr. Pagano you’re seasoned advice, is to go to the Zoning Board of Appeals.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked Mr. Kessler would you please offer…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated just before I do that just so I’m clear into Mr. Pagano’s point earlier, we have this application in front of us, we have a determination from DOTS – we continue to move this application along?  Do we need to make a decision at some point?  What’s the process here?

Mr. John Klarl responded I would receive and file Mr. Hoch’s memo.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked and keep the public hearing open?

Mr. John Bernard responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated yes we can do that.

Mr. Daniel Pagano asked I’m just confused.  How is DOTS some other party we have nothing to do with honestly, get into my application?

Mr. John Klarl responded because DOTS controls reviewing the Code in terms of applications before the Town Board, the Planning Board and the Zoning Board.  They look at the administrative applications for building permits, for Variances, and they also look at when there is a use question involved and Mr. Hoch has weighted on the use question there.

Mr. Daniel Pagano asked so what you’re saying is that the Town went to them and asked them to do this?

Mr. John Klarl responded I didn’t say the Town went to them, I’m saying Mr. Hoch – we should give you a copy of the memo because the Board only got it the night before.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated because we got no input with this at all as to what they considered, as to what they heard and I don’t understand how that can be if we weren’t involved in it.  We weren’t even told this was happening.

Mr. John Klarl stated well it’s Mr. Hoch’s memo to the Board.  It wasn’t Mr. Hoch’s memo to the applicant.  This was Mr. Hoch’s memo to the Board and also he sent it to the staff people.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated but not to us the applicant.

Mr. John Klarl stated no, it was his memo to the Board.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated right, but haven’t gotten a copy of it.

Mr. John Klarl stated we’ll be happy to give you one.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated I’d also like to know is that when was this sent to DOTS?  When did you do that?

Mr. John Klarl stated sent to DOTS?  No, he says “I’m in receipt of the Planning Board agenda for February 1 and note the following application” and he recites the application.  Then he says “I’m writing to your Board to advise the applicant’s proposed use is not permitted under the Town Zoning Ordinance, specifically under Local Law 12.  For these reasons and those recited below, I do not believe that your Board should process this application.”

Mr. Daniel Pagano asked can I also get a copy of the second Decision you’re saying that was from the Zoning Board of Appeals based upon the March 2009 meeting?

Mr. John Klarl stated we’d be happy to give the Zoning Board of Appeals D&O for case 33-08 and 6-09.  I think Dan, you have both of them but we’d be happy to give them to you again.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated because I don’t have that.  All I have is ours which is 33-08.

Mr. John Klarl stated if you recall, I think I had written to you, even myself, in the last couple of months.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated I know that I asked for a couple of times to get a Decision, I realize referring to this first one because it took a while to get a copy of this Decision even.  I was asking for that.  I have not received any other Decisions, especially never received a Decision regarding an August or September of 2010.
Mr. John Klarl asked Chris do you have an extra memo?  The Board got this the night before the last meeting and we were snowed out the last meeting.

Mr. Daniel Pagano responded I remember.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t have an extra one.  I have mine.

Mr. John Klarl stated we’ll fax you one tomorrow.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated he can get one tomorrow.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I make two motions: one to receive and file Ken Hoch’s memo to this Board and secondly to adjourn this public hearing pending additional conversations between the applicant and the Zoning Board of Appeals.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated let’s have them done separately.  Can I have a second on the first motion?

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated your second motion.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the second was to adjourn the public hearing pending the applicants going back to the Zoning Board of Appeals to make their case on this application.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated your hearing is just adjourned at this point as opposed to being withdrawn.

Mr. Daniel Pagano stated I’ll go to the Zoning Board of Appeals again.  Thank you.


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 
PB 13-10    a.
Application of Vinter Automotive Inc., for the property of Frank Righetti, for Amended Site Development Plan approval for a change of use from a real estate office to a used car dealer (retail) for property located at 2053 E. Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a drawing entitled “Topographical Survey of Property” (see prior PB 16-04)

Mr. Frank Righetti asked I guess this is the public hearing?
Mr. Steven Kessler responded no, we’re going to set one.  We’re going to set a public hearing for the next meeting.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is not a public hearing yet.  What we’re planning to do is, as Mr. Kessler just indicated, is to schedule a public hearing for our April meeting.  If everything goes well, we will have an approving Resolution ready for you at that point if we don’t have any problems with people having concerns etc.  Probably by next month, as I said if everything goes well, you will have your approval.

Mr. Frank Righetti asked by next month?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded April 5th.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated our next meeting is April 5th, as the Chairman said, we’ll have the public hearing.  We’ll close the public hearing and, if there’s no major objections, we’ll also have a Resolution to approve your application at that meeting.

Mr. Frank Righetti stated I appreciate the speed.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we set the public hearing for April 5th and that time to also have an approving Resolution if there’s no objection.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 4-08      b.
Application of Kevin Gragert for Preliminary Plat Approval and for Steep Slope, Wetland and Tree Removal permits for a 2 lot major subdivision of a 11.59 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Ernst Road at the intersection with Fowler Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Gragert Subdivision” prepared by John Kalin, P.E. latest revision dated December 10, 2010.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here?  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move to refer this back to staff and also to set a site inspection for April 3rd.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there will be that site inspection for April 3rd.



*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 
PB 1-11      a.
Application of Croton Realty & Development Inc. for Preliminary Plat Approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for a 26 lot major subdivision (25 building lots and 1 conservation parcel) of a 35.9 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Croton Avenue, approximately 400 feet north of Furnace Dock Road as shown on a 6 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision Plan for Hanover Estates” prepared by Timothy L. Cronin III, P.E. dated February 14, 2011 (see prior PB 14-83).

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here to talk about this at all?  
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded there’s no one here on behalf of the applicant.  Is there anyone in the audience for this case?  
Ms. Parsons stated I am.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’re just trying to get some information?

Ms. Parsons responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s why I want to put the map up.  That’s the closest one but it significantly different in the actual application connects through to Apple Hill.  That’s an alternative that doesn’t show a connection to Apple Hill -- the Planning Board can talk more about it, but that’s the closest representation.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but the public can come in to your offices and view the application?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, but just for your information this is the first time this has been on the agenda.  It will be a lengthy process.  There will be an environmental impact statement required.  There’ll be public hearings several times.  Procedurally, the Planning Board is going to start the notification process to interested and involved agencies and then start the process for an environmental impact statement and then there’ll be a public hearing.  Are you immediately adjacent to this property?

Ms. Parsons responded I am.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’ll get a written notice in the mail but you should keep in touch with the Planning office for more details but this project may take several years to go through the review process.

Ms. Parsons you said there’s different plot plans?
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they have several alternatives.  I did not know that in that packet they did not actually have their preferred alternative but their preferred alternative looks like that with the exception of the road not having a cul-de-sac at the end but connecting through to Apple Hill.

Mr. John Bernard asked Chris, will all residents of Apple Hill get notification or just those common on the border?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded if you want us to notify – there’s no public hearing yet it’ll be a couple of months but at that time if you want us to notify everyone on Apple Hill, we will but you need to ask us.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think we should only because in the project narrative they discuss the fact that the residents of the proposed development would have alternatives in terms of how they wanted to come in and out of the site and one of the alternatives is to go through Apple Hill Drive to get out in another direction.  If they’re going to be driving on that road all the way through or through a large section of that development, the Apple Hill, then probably people should be aware, at least along the road that they’re going to be using.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we would notify everybody.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated this is public information, you can get a copy of this application if you’d like to look at it on your own a little bit more until the time comes that it becomes a public hearing. 

Ms. Parsons asked through the Planning office?
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded Planning office.

Mr. Robert Foley continued you can go into Chris’s office and get all the material before there’s even a site visit or a public hearing.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they will be on line at the time of an official public hearing.  That’s a requirement but now you’d have to come into the office to pick up the hard copies.

Ms. Parsons asked you don’t know when public hearings would begin?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded there would be a public hearing on the scope for an environmental impact statement which is like the table of contents.  That public hearing is really just for the public to say “you should study this intersection.  You should study this.”  It’s not really a discussion of the merits of the project.  That public hearing could conceivably be in two, three, four months.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated the table of contents would be for the preparation of an environmental impact statement which would be evaluating all the environmental impacts: the impacts to traffic, the impacts to plant and animal species, etc.

Ms. Parsons responded a lot of theory in there.
Mr. Robert Foley asked we’re going to set a site visit or wait?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we said we would wait.

Mr. John Bernard stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we refer this application back to staff.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and declare your intent to be lead agent.

Mr. John Bernard stated that we declare ourselves, the Planning Board, as lead agency and refer this back to staff.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adjourn this meeting, 8:35.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so moved, we are adjourned.



*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, APRIL 5, 2011
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